 Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

The AGM meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 17th May 2021, in the main hall of the Institute, Great Abington, after the Annual Parish Meeting.
Those present at the meeting were: Bernie Talbot , Tony Orgee, Louise Patten, Jill Carter, Stephen McDonnell , County and District Councillor Henry Batchelor, District Councillor John Batcher the Clerk and one member of the public. and arrived after the start of the meeting.
Open Forum – John Batchelor congratulated Bernie Talbot for all he had achieved over the last 19 years as a Parish Councillor and as Chairman of the Parish Council. His significant achievements included setting up the Abington Housing Group which was the driving force for creating the plan for the housing on the old Land Settlement Estate and the creation of the first Neighbourhood Plan in the District Council. Bernie had chaired the Council meetings fairly and professionally and had been a great supporter of the village.

Meeting started at 7.37pm (After Parish Meeting)
There will be an open forum for 15 minutes at which parishioners can raise any matters of concern.

1. Election of the Chairman – Bernie Talbot proposed Tony Orgee, which was seconded by Jill Carter with the support of all Councillors. Tony accepted the position.

2. Signing of the Declaration of Acceptance by the Chairman – Tony signed the form witnessed by the Clerk. 

3. All Councillors reviews their Register of Members Interest forms. Louise Patten was the only Councillor who needed to update her form. 
4. Apologies   - Jane Bowen and Emma Pery,  
5. Election of Officers for 2021/2022
Vice- Chairman – Jill Carter was proposed by Bernie Talbot and seconded by Tony Orgee.

Planning meetings – all Councillors to attend meetings

Recreation Ground Committee representatives- Louise Patten, Jill Carter and Stephen McDonnell 

Street lighting Roads, footpaths, hedges, trees and verges – Street Lighting Louise Patten  and Stephen McDonnell would do the other areas.
Liaison with Little Abington Parish Council – Jill Carter, Tony Orgee and Stephen McDonnell

Police Liaison – Jane Bowen
Village Institute Management Committee – Tony Orgee and Jill Carter
Newsletter – Jill Carter 
Health & Safety inspection of assets: bins, benches and bus shelters – no Councillors allocated
Finance working group – Stephen McDonnell, Jill Carter and Tony Orgee

6. Approval of the minutes for the last meetings– minutes for meetings held on 15th March 2021, and an extra meeting on the 12th April 2021 were approved to be signed by the Chairman.
7. Councilors’ interests to be declared – Jill Carter declared an interest in legal items dealt with by her husband under item 13a & b and Tony Orgee declared an interest in the Love Abington item 12a.
8. Report on the condition of the Parish Council’s assets – a report had been circulated by Bernie Talbot and Stephen McDonnell after their inspection of the assets. The bin at the bus shelter (SCDC’s) needed attention and one salt bin was only half full. – action Clerk to contact SCDC about bin and CCC about salt for salt bin
9. Highway Issues
a) Newmarket Road junctions with North Road and South Road – cut back tree reducing visibility splay Action Clerk to seek clarification form the County Council about the ownership of the verge.
b) Suggestion of a movable (speeding) vehicle activated sign for Pampisford Road. The site meeting with the Highway Dept had been circulated to Councillors, may of the suggested solutions to speeding were inappropriate by the Highway Officer as the road was too narrow, raised tables would be too noisy and speed humps would have to be tolerated by buses. The movable speed signs have brackets to fit to different locations and the advice was to move them 4-5 weeks to make people pay attention and to have an impact on speed. The cost of the movable sign was £2-3,000 and could be shared by 3 local Councils. Two build outs on Pampisford Road would need to be funded by a Local Highway Initiative award as the estimated cost was £15,000. Council to consider installing two build outs and a speed camera on Pampisford Road. Speed watch have accumulated data on road usage. Action: Tony to write to Paddy.
c) Meadow Walk no through road signs -After further consideration the Council felt a no through road sign, with the house numbers 5,7 and 9 on the sign, would prevent large vehicles using the narrow spur road to the left after the entrance to Meadow Walk. Action: Clerk to ask Dianne Duncan for a price for this sign.
d) LHI bid – based on the scoring for the bids it looked unlikely that the Council would receive any funding this time, although there are no decisions yet. 
10. Resignation of Councillor
a) Bernie Talbot would resign from the Parish Council after the May meetings.
b) The notice of vacancy and opportunity to request a By-Election was posted up 3rd May and Returning Officer had been advised.
11. Planning – separate sheet for applications previously considered.
Tony Orgee did not participate item 12a, as he had declared an interest as a volunteer for Love Abington.

12. Finance
a) Authorisation of the payments in the table below. Stephen McDonnell proposed that the payments in the table be authorised , which was seconded Bernie Talbot and Jill Carter, with the support of all Councillors, except Tony Orgee.
Payment to be authorised by Councillors:

	Bank transfer 
	Love Abington
	Donation for Christmas hampers & baking boxes
	£100.00

	Bank transfer 
	Cambridge Past Present and Future
	Contribution to Blue Plague for Fred Hoyle 
	£250.00

	Bank transfer 
	Glenn Broad
	Churchyard grass cut
	£49.00

	Bank transfer
	Paula Harper
	Zoom monthly charge paid by Clerk x 2 29/03/21 & 29/04/21 @ £14.39/each
	£28.78

	Bank transfer 
	Paula Harper
	Pay for April & May
	£451.92

	Bank transfer 
	HMRC
	Tax for April & May  
	£112.80

	Bank transfer 
	Ian Blackman
	Cleaned and tidied up bus shelter  
	£60.00

	Bank transfer 
	Plumridge
	Printing Village Directory  
	£423.00


b) Update on adding 2 Councillors as authorised users to the Unity and Barclays accounts.  With Bernie’s resignation and Emma Pery’s absence, the newly authorised Councillor were required urgently and the forms for Barclays had been completed.
c) Closure of the Council’s zoom account? Tony Orgee proposed that the zoom account be closed which was seconded by Stephen McDonnell, with the support of all Councillors.
d) Update on Unity Bank – The standing orders had now been transferred to this account, as they were not initially.
e) The Finance working party met on 29th April. Jill Smith had agreed to advise the Clerk on the best way to report and record entries for two banks.
f) Authorise the Clerk to pay the Abington Directory invoice of £423.00; contribution from LAPC received (£169.20). Tony Orgee proposed that the zoom account be closed which was seconded by Stephen McDonnell, with the support of all Councillors.
g) Authorisation of payment of section 106 funds to Recreation Ground Committee/Pump Track contractors, when required. Up to £40,000 was required for the pump track when the invoice was received. The Council passed a resolution that the invoice for the pump track must be made out to this Council and not the Recreation Ground Committee; this was proposed by Stephen McDonnell, seconded by Jill Carter with the support of all Councillors.
h) Income into account: - Precept – £6,250
Barclays Bank balances as at 31st March 2021:

Community Account - £475.38  

Business Interest - £22,201.96

Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £64,248.61
Unity current account at 30/04/2021: 

Balance - £82,224.25
Jill Carter declared an interest in items 13a and b, because her acts as the Council’s solicitor. 
13. Actions form the last meeting 

a) Update on the transfer of the play area land from Hill Residential to the Parish Council. There had been no progress with Hill Residential despite being chased up. Action Bernie Talbot to chase up his contact at Hill Residential again.
b) Update on Tees Law requesting the April 2019 Section 106 agreement be amended to allow the Institute to spend funds on structural repairs. The Recreation Ground Committee had also asked for an amendment to the wording to be more flexible for the zip wire funds, as there was insufficient space for it. This agreement was awaiting a response from the SCDC of the portfolio holders.

c) Update on highlighted discrepancies and anomalies in the District Council enforcement office report of developments without planning permission on the properties on the old LSA. Councillors said that Jane was doing a great job chasing these up. No update had been sent. Action: Clerk to ask Jane for an update. 
d) Update on improving broadband in local villages - Gigabit Voucher Scheme.  Genevieve Dalton from LAPC was taking the lead on this project. 
e) Request for ‘Abington Estate Management’ to erect signs asking people walking their dogs to keep them on a lead along North, South and Chalky roads. Action: Clerk to send a letter to Julia Rogers at the 
‘Abington Estate Management’.

f) Update on Survey Monkey to establish how parishioners would like future section 106 funds used. Stephen McDonnell had created a google form and it was agreed that it would be used to seek suggestions for village improvements, how future section 106 funds could be used and to attract volunteers to assist in village activities. 
14. Items raised by Councillors
a) Council taking responsibility for village verge cutting from County Council based on the maps sent to the Council- a contribution of £1033 from CCC.  Tony Orgee proposed that the Council take responsibility for the village verge cutting, which was seconded by Stephen McDonnell with the support of all Councillors.
b) Bus trip for residents? Councillors agreed that it was too soon to arrange a coach trip to the beach.
c) Update on PC website. There hadn’t been any real progress. Stephen McDonnell to discuss which documents needed to be in the website. It was suggested that people could send photographs of the village to the Clerk and that a competition could be run at the school to take photos of the village to go on the website.
d) Plans for Council’s e-bike once loan scheme comes to an end. The e-bike loan company (representative Shaun Marony) would make the Council an offer for the bike. The trial event that had to be cancelled last year due to covid, involving 6-10 e-bikes, would possibly take place on 11th &12th September and would cost £250+vat. Tony Orgee and Jill Carter volunteered to support at this event. The Council agreed that the e-bike would be disposed of to the highest offer received , in principle, which was proposed by Louise Patten and seconded by Jill Carter, with the support of all Councillors.
15. Year-end figures
a) Authorisation of the financial year figures and the supporting statement. Tony Orgee proposed that the Council authorise the financial year figures and the supporting statement, which was seconded by Bernie Talbot with the support of all Councillors.
b) The Internal Auditor needs to do their work, before the Council can complete the annual governance statement and approve and sign the annual return accounting statements. The Governance and Accountability Return ideally need to be authorised before 14th June.  

c) The public inspection period for the audit would run from 14th June – 23rd July. 

d) Authorise the Clerk to engage Mike Gutteridge at a cost of £26/hr. Tony Orgee proposed that the Clerk to engage Mike Gutteridge at a cost of £26/hr, which was seconded by Bernie Talbot with the support of all Councillors.
16. Actions required due to the Pandemic
a) Any action required to assist people/volunteer groups? No new actions required.
17. Report from the Recreation Ground Committee- no meeting has been held recently.   

18. Report from the Liaison Committee - no meeting has been held recently.   

19. Correspondence
a) Emails about the relocation of the South Road post box – A formal complaint had been lodged on behalf of the Parish Council about the lack of consultation before moving the post box and the lack of response to complaints about the move.
b) Email explaining that the trees planted at orchard were not according to the requested plan. The number of trees planted and the varieties planted are not as per the requested plan. Action: Bernie Talbot to find the original agreement about the trees to be planted; there had been no replies o emails about this. Some trees needed watering.
c) Request to have Mortlock Garden tree removed and wall repair – enquiry emailed outlining problem with tree and wall on website.  
20. Items for the next meeting’s agenda on 19th July 
The Linton Greenway was being discussed at a meeting and Bernie Talbot was asked to attend as a member of the public as he had been involved with the past discussions.

Bernie Talbot was formally thanked for all his work on the Parish Council over many many years.

Meeting closed at 9.15pm      

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

Email: harper802@btinternet.com
Tel: 01223 892000

Planning applications/appeals considered by the Parish Council and decisions made by the District Council  

Parish Council decisions
Ref. 20/04660/FUL - 44c North Road - Erection of new detached dwelling to replace existing barn (has class Q prior approval- S/0843/19/PA)- Parish Council recommended approved 22/03/2021 
	Ref: 21/00587/REM Proposal:  - Land At 34 South Road - Approval of reserved matters for access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale following outline planning permission S/0545/19/OL for a new dwelling )- Parish Council recommended approved 22/03/2021 

	

	Ref: 21/0355/CL2PD)- 34 South Road – Certificate of lawfulness for a proposed outbuilding to serve as a detached residential garage– Lawful Use Certificate  - )- Parish Council recommended approved 22/03/2021 

Ref. 21/00753/FUL - Land At Former Piggery Adjacent 40 South Road - Demolition of existing piggery and green house, construction of new dwelling, and cart lodge, new gravel driveway and repositioning, re-cladding and changing the roof pitch and finish of the existing barn. )- Parish Council recommended approved 12/04/2021 

Ref: 21/01482- 61 North Road- Construction of three bay cartlodge - Parish Council recommended approved 06/05/2021
 
	


District Council decisions

20/05310/S73- 5 Magna Close, vary conditions 2 (approved plan of application ref 20/02411/HFUL) to change porch and simplify the lean to (application 20/04072/S73) – Parish Council recommended approval on 15/02/2021
District Council approved 12/03/2021.

20/05332/HFUL – 43 North Road- single storey rear extension to replace porch, install balcony, new garage etc

Parish Council recommended approval on 15/02/2021
District Council approved 16/03/2021
20/03739/HFUL – 32A South Road - single storey rear extension and alterations to dwelling - District Council approved 22/03/2021

21/00104/FUL – Recreation Ground – change of use and conversion of area in Recreation Ground into cycle pump track - Parish Council recommended approval on 15/02/2021
District Council approved 30/03/2021

20/04660/FUL – 44c North Road – New dwelling to replace barn (has class Q prior approval) -  Parish Council recommended approved 22/03/2021 & District Council approved 07/04/2021
Ref: 21/0355/CL2PD)- 34 South Road – Certificate of lawfulness for a proposed outbuilding to serve as a detached residential garage– Lawful Use Certificate - Parish Council recommended approved 22/03/2021 

District Council approved 20/04/2021.

21/101001/HFUL – 155 High Street – two storey side extension and single storey rear extension - District Council approved 29/04/2021 

Ref: 20/02715/REM - Land Lying to The South Of 5 Chalky Road - Approval of matters reserved for access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale following outline planning permission S/1233/19/OL for the erection of a new dwelling with basement area and associated garage. The outline planning application was not an environment impact assessment application. 

Parish Council recommended approval on 15/02/2021
District Council approved 06/04/2021
